 Town of Albany, New Hampshire

Planning Board Work Session Minutes - DRAFT
Saturday, April 27, 2013  9:00 A.M. 

Next Meeting   Wednesday, May 8, 2013  7:00 P.M. 

The Planning Board Work Session was held at the Albany Town Hall.  

Present:  Chairman Steve Knox, Vice Chairperson Josephine Howland; Mike Helmers, Voting Member; Selectman Representative Sara Young Knox; Peter Carbone, Voting Member
Absent:  Adrian Simons, Tara Taylor, David Maudsley, Technical Advisor, Theresa Ann Gallagher, 

              Recording Secretary
Mike Helmers will be acting as a Planning Board member and will be voting at this meeting in the absence of  two Planning Board members.

Chairman Steve Knox called the Planning Board work session to order at 9:00 A.M.    

Approval of the Agenda: Chairman Steve Knox asked for a motion to approve the proposed agenda.  Vice Chairperson Josephine Howland made a motion to approve the agenda; seconded by Mike Helmers. Chairman Steve Knox asked if there were any additions or changes;  there were none.  He asked all those in favor of accepting the agenda signify it by saying "Aye".  All were in favor.   
Approval of the Minutes:  Chairman Steve Knox asked the Planning Board to approve the minutes from the March 13, 2013 meeting/public hearing; since Sara Young Knox was not present she abstained.  Vice Chairperson Josephine Howland made a motion to approve the minutes of March 13, 2013; Mike Helmers seconded.   All were in favor.    

Chairman Steve Knox asked the Planning Board to approve the minutes from the March 23, 2013 meeting work session.  Vice Chairperson Josephine Howland made a motion to approve the minutes of March 23, 2013 meeting work session; Mike Helmers seconded.   All were in favor.    
Chairman Steve Knox asked the Planning Board to approve the minutes from the April 10, 2013 meeting; Vice Chairperson Josephine Howland made a motion to approve the minutes of April 10, 2013; Mike Helmers seconded.   Correction:  Page 2, Mike Helmers would like to clarify what he said: “condition 2) If there is any compliance issue they have to remedy it first.”  The State couldn’t do anything because they were not called in.  If Jack Whigham had called the State in, then they could tell him what needs to be done and then work with him on fixing the issue. Through discussion the Planning Board pursued issues and concerns that they thought were relevant to making their decision.  Page 5, 2nd paragraph from the bottom, line 5 – delete that and the last sentence.  It’s a concern for the DES, not the Town of Albany. Chairman Steve Knox asked if all were in favor of accepting the minutes as amended;  all were in favor.    
Sara Young Knox made a comment about workforce housing with regards to the Master Plan; in the commercial/residential zone ordinance other uses permitted by ZBA approval by special exception lists multi-family dwellings.  In terms of State Law the Town of Albany is in compliance.  That has nothing to do with a lot of buildings on smaller lots.  Chairman Steve Knox also commented that the State requires workforce housing to be in compliance with all the other Town Ordinances already in place.  The Town of Albany requires 2 acres per residential building on a lot;  for 5 single family houses 10 acres is required.  Sara Young Knox quoted the State Regulations “and may be subject to additional conditions imposed by the Planning Board’s Site Plan Review Regulations and approval of the Planning Board and/or may be subject to Town Meeting approval as provided by Town law.”  The Town does not have to give up all its other regulations. The ZBA can make approvals for special exceptions. They would have to state what the decision is based on.  High density review will be necessary.   
Chairman Steve Knox reported to the Planning Board that he has been in contact with Tara Banford; if something is not addressed in the Master Plan, then it cannot be addressed by the Town’s Zoning Ordinances.  Workforce Housing needs to be addressed.   Chairman Steve Knox and Sara Young Knox attended some court cases where decisions were made about workforce housing.  The Court makes the decision based on the town’s zoning ordinances, including the question if the town’s ordinances are exclusionary.  There are a lot of other criteria.  There are a lot other factors that they include.  The Town of Chester had exclusionary zoning, which Albany does not.  Tara Bamford gave a list of criteria that the Planning Board should look at.  She copied another Lawyer in the Mitchell firm.  He gave a very detailed response.  The Planning Board has to decide how they are going to define workforce housing and what criteria and standards they are going to set on it.  Adrian brought up some good criteria, mainly that Albany has neither Town water nor Town sewer. However, income-wise Albany is one of the poorest towns in the State, listed on the bottom 10.  Trailer parks do not quality as workforce housing because they require a down payment.  Since people cannot afford to buy homes, the monthly rent is the criteria that Albany has to consider. Vice Chairperson Josephine Howland also commented that the complex built in Conway was supposed to be workforce housing, but because they received federal funds, the complex has to accept disabled and elderly persons. They have not fulfilled their obligation.  Workforce housing specs are based on the District’s map and averages in the District.  That will propose a challenge for Albany. Chairman Steve Knox advised the Planning Board to use the Michelle Municipal Group.  Mike Helmers also suggested that the Planning Board look into what is going on at Golden Oaks Trailer Park.  For workforce housing he also suggested: 1) make sure that the Town of Albany has the best experience that’s available state wide (to be included in the Master Plan), so they know what to incorporate;  2) Be prepared to defend decisions made.  The Planning Board needs to learn the percentages in the defined area listed by the State.  The outside market (tourists) have a lot of money to spend on second homes and condominiums;  The State of NH states that the Town has to recognize that.  

The Town of Albany has made changes in the Master Plan through the years, and did not wait until the 10 years are up;  the Town can make amendments and hold public hearings before the next 10 years comes up.  The Planning Board started working on the Master Plan 2 years ago;  if the Planning Board feels that the majority of the work is done, then they can approve it, and hold a public hearing and be done with it.  

Regarding other issues, the Planning Board has to decide if the Dion Garden Center sells outside furniture it needs a full Site Plan Review.  The Planning Board commented that there has to be a definition for “outdoor furniture” which is understood by all before a decision can be made.  If gazebo and other things are involved, it will need a full Site Plan Review because that makes it a change in use.  Flowers and plant sales were approved by the Planning Board, and nothing else.  The inclusion of outdoor accessories have to be limited to certain items.  

Regarding the boundary line adjustment, Mike Helmers has concerns about the creep on excavation; the boundary line adjustment has to be reviewed. What are the ramifications if you are allowed to remove 10,000 cubic yards of material before you hit the threshold?  It’s possible that there could be a quarry going on.  Where do you draw the line?  An excavating permit will have to be obtained.  Leveling off the plain field has to be distinguished from an excavating pit.  Once the soil is moved, its gone.  The Planning Board will need Bob Tafuto to come before the Planning Board to tell what the boundary line adjustment will actually involve.      
Master Plan:  

Josephine Howland completed her part of the Master Plan.  Conway houses approximately 131 acres of the Albany Town Forest (Section 4.2, page 13).  She also completed her section on Agriculture which she will E-mail to Theresa once it is approved.  It’s great that Josephine included animals. A motion was made by the Planning Board  to accept the section on Agriculture as written by Josephine Howland with minor amendments;  all were in favor.  
Chairman Steve Knox reviewed what was approve with the Planning Board and suggested that it is time to finalize the Master Plan and hold a public hearing to receive comments and input from residents.  

Mike Helmers is completing the section on Excavation;  he has not been able to resolve the inactive pits, which are the Sanborne pit and the High Street pit.  Take the Sanborne pit out because they are both inactive pits.  A suggestion was made to only list the active sites.   According to RSE 155-E the Planning Board has to follow the requirements for active pits;  the Planning Board will identify where the active sites are, and indicate what their plans are to close.  The Planning Board will then develop future regulations for the reclamation process through Town Ordinances.   This will exclude the sites that are inactive from coming alive again without going through the whole process again.  The Frechett’s have a gravel pit on High Street as well. Mike Helmers will complete this section for the Planning Board to approve. 

If Richard Lake gets approval for the 120 units, Bill Lake’s gravel pit will have to close, because it will be a change of use on the property.  

Tara Taylor has some sections to be completed.  Chairman Steve Knox spoke with Tara Banford about the Master Plan, and told her he would like her to review it before it goes to the Public Hearing.  She is aware it will be coming to her.  The Planning Board agreed.  

Chairman Steve Knox announced that this is his last meeting;  he thanked each member of the Planning Board for all their hard work.  He told the Board of Selectmen  they are very lucky to have such an excellent Planning Board for the Town of Albany.  He has chaired the Planning Board for 5 years, and he is tired. He hopes that no one else will leave.  Steve Knox advised the Planning Board that there will be challenges coming down the road, as a Nation and as a Community.   It will be up to the Planning Board to work through those challenges so they will come out at the end as successful.  The two words to focus on are sustainability and resilience (getting hit hard with something, but you are able to get up and continue to move on).  That’s important in planning.  The Planning Board is about planning!  The Planning Board has to consider where they want their Town to  be in  10 to 15 years, having some sense of the great challenges they will be facing.  The survey was a vital part of that.  Steve says he leaves the Planning Board with these thoughts! 

The Planning Board will choose a Chairperson at the next meeting.  Chairman Steve Knox asked the Board of Selectmen to reappoint Vice Chairperson Josephine Howland for a three year term, which they did.  The also appointed Mike Helmers as a voting member.  Chairman Steve Knox has two years left, which Vice Chairperson Josephine Howland will fill.  One alternate, Peter Carbone, is on the Planning Board.  A priority is to recruit more members. Steve Knox advised the Planning Board to  consider chemistry to make sure everyone can work together, and strengths since everyone is different, but each member has something to bring to the table.  Being a public servant and being transparent is important, and all agreed.  
Adjournment:  Chairman Steve Knox asked for a motion to adjourn.  A motion was made by Mike Helmers to adjourn the Planning Board work session at 11:00 A.M.; seconded by Vice Chairperson Josephine Howland.  Passed unanimously.  
Respectfully submitted,  
Theresa Ann Gallagher
Recording Secretary
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